

13 Troubling Judicial Nominees You Missed This Year

By Tony Hanna and Abbey Meller

December 20, 2018

The bitter nomination process involving now-U.S. Supreme Court Justice Brett Kavanaugh, which culminated in a contested confirmation vote on October 6, brought the importance of the federal judiciary to the forefront of American political consciousness. Around the country, tens of thousands of people rallied to protest the influence and effects of the judicial system on issues affecting everyone: health care reproductive rights, civil rights, disability justice, gun violence prevention, and more. Although Senate Republican leaders worked hard to shield Kavanaugh's record from public oversight, hundreds of brave people risked arrest to protest both outside and inside Kavanaugh's confirmation hearing and, later, at the sham hearing² to investigate the legitimate claim of sexual assault made against Kavanaugh by Christine Blasey Ford.

Yet, while concerned citizens were rightfully paying attention to the important debate taking place over the future of the U.S. Supreme Court, the Trump administration and its allies in the Senate were also busy reshaping the lower federal courts. This year, the Senate confirmed a record 65 lower court judges³ to lifetime seats on the federal judiciary. An additional 67 judicial nominees are currently pending Senate action;⁴ the Senate could still vote on these nominations before the end of the year.

In short, the Trump administration and its allies in the Senate are working at a breakneck pace to turn the federal courts into a hyper-conservative body that will implement a partisan political agenda from the bench. Ninety-nine percent of the cases filed in federal court are decided in the lower courts, and appeals court judges have significant discretion to interpret the law and U.S. Constitution within their jurisdictions. This issue brief summarizes essential information about 13 of the most troubling federal circuit court nominees put forward in 2018.

Stuart "Kyle" Duncan, 5th Circuit Nominated January 8, 2018; confirmed April 24, 2018

Kyle Duncan has dedicated his legal career to fighting against the rights of women and the LGBTQ community both as a volunteer and as a conservative activist lawyer. Duncan served as the lead counsel in *Burwell v. Hobby Lobby Stores Inc.,*⁵ which infamously held that corporations are allowed religious exemptions to providing contraceptive coverage to their employees. Duncan also represented the Gloucester County School Board in the case⁶ against Gavin Grimm,⁷ a transgender boy who fought for his constitutional and statutory right to use the restroom in accordance with his gender identity. Additionally, Duncan has argued that the decision in *Obergefell v. Hodges*, which guaranteed marriage equality, "raises a question about the legitimacy of the Court."

Duncan was confirmed 50-47 by the Senate in April and has already begun his conservative crusade from the bench. In July, he joined a dissent in *Mance v. Sessions*⁹ that would make it easier for courts to strike down commonsense gun violence protection laws. In this case, the law in question prohibits firearms dealers from selling guns out of state.

Michael Brennan, 7th Circuit Nominated January 8, 2018; confirmed May 10, 2018

Since 1979, every senator in Wisconsin has used the bipartisan Wisconsin Federal Nominating Commission¹⁰ to vet federal judges. In 2018, the Trump administration broke that norm to nominate Michael Brennan to the 7th Circuit. To add insult to injury, Brennan was ultimately confirmed over the blue slip¹¹ objection of his home-state senator, Tammy Baldwin (D). Brennan, following his belief that conservative judges do not have to follow precedent with which they disagree, has advocated for judges to substitute their own views for those of Congress when those views are in conflict.¹²

During his time as a trial court judge in Milwaukee, several of Brennan's decisions were overturned¹³ by higher courts. This includes a case¹⁴ where he directly ignored Supreme Court precedent by denying a motion to suppress evidence, as well as another case¹⁵ where he evicted a tenant without citing any precedent. He has continued his judicial activism on the federal bench, ruling, for example,¹⁶ against a plaintiff who brought a credible invasion of privacy case against two police officers. Brennan was confirmed by a vote of 49-46.

3. Andrew Oldham, 5th Circuit Nominated February 15, 2018; confirmed July 18, 2018

As general counsel to Texas Gov. Greg Abbott (R), Andrew Oldham supported laws, cases, and policies attacking immigrants, the environment, civil rights, and other progressive priorities. On multiple occasions, Oldham joined then-Oklahoma Attorney General Scott Pruitt—who was replaced¹⁷ as the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) administrator this year—in suing the EPA¹⁸ to undermine environmental regulations.

Oldham also led Texas in successfully curtailing the expansion of the Deferred Action for Childhood Arrivals program, ¹⁹ which would have allowed more Dreamers and their parents to enter and remain in the country. Finally, he was an architect of Texas' voter suppression law, ²⁰ not to mention his regressive record on reproductive rights, housing, disability rights, health care, workers' rights, and more. ²¹

Republican senators ignored all of these troubling signs and confirmed Oldham 50-49 on a straight party-line vote. In August,²² he was the deciding vote in a case²³ that upheld a Texas practice of keeping low-income people in jail—even for minor misdemeanor offenses for which they cannot afford to post bail.

4. Britt Grant, 11th Circuit Nominated April 10, 2018; confirmed July 31, 2018

Britt Grant has a record consistent with that of others who appear on President Donald Trump's Supreme Court short list: a history of stacking the deck against the powerless. As solicitor general of Georgia, Grant defended²⁴ a "fetal pain" law that criminalized abortions after 20 weeks and filed an amicus brief²⁵ on behalf of Hobby Lobby in *Sebelius v. Hobby Lobby Stores Inc.*—that gave some employers a religious exemption to the Affordable Care Act's contraception mandate.

During her tenure as solicitor general, Grant contributed to another amicus brief²⁶ in *Obergefell v. Hodges*, which stated that the definition of marriage as being between a man and a woman did not violate the Constitution's Equal Protection Clause. Grant was also involved in amicus briefs in support²⁷ of stripping the Voting Rights Act and of voter suppression in Ohio²⁸ in *Kobach v. United States Election Assistance Commission*. She was confirmed 52-46.

5. David Porter, 3rd Circuit Nominated April 12, 2018; confirmed October 11, 2018

David Porter is another Trump judicial nominee who was confirmed over the objection of his home-state senator, Pennsylvania's Bob Casey Jr. (D).²⁹ When Porter was first floated by Sen. Pat Toomey (R-PA) as a nominee to a Pennsylvania district court in 2014, more than 40,000 people³⁰ signed a petition calling on Sens. Casey and Toomey to reject him. Their reasoning was clear: He could not be a fair or impartial judge.

Before being nominated, Porter had a long history of aligning himself with far-right groups such as the Federalist Society³¹ and the Center for Vision and Values, which objects to LGBTQ rights³² and a living minimum wage.³³ He also formed a group that opposed the nomination of Supreme Court Justice Sonia Sotomayor³⁴ and argued against the legality of the Affordable Care Act.³⁵ Porter was confirmed to the 3rd Circuit by a vote of 50-45.

6. Jonathan Kobes, 8th Circuit

Nominated June 11, 2018; confirmed December 11, 2018

Last week, Jonathan Kobes became the second of Trump's judicial nominees confirmed ³⁶ to the federal bench despite being unanimously rated "Not Qualified" by the nonpartisan American Bar Association (ABA). The first was Steven Grasz, who was confirmed to the 8th Circuit in December 2017. ³⁸ The ABA attributed the rating to Kobes' lack of experience, concluding that he had "neither the requisite experience nor evidence of his ability to fulfill the scholarly writing required" to be a federal judge.

Kobes represented⁴⁰ fake women's health care centers, defending a law that required abortion providers to tell women that having an abortion increases the likelihood of suicide⁴¹—something proven to be untrue.⁴² Senate Republicans could not marshal the 51 votes needed to confirm Kobes, so for the first time in U.S. history, the vice president cast a tiebreaking vote⁴³ to confirm a judicial nominee to a lifetime position on the federal bench.

7. Paul Matey, 3rd Circuit

Nominated April 12, 2018; currently in committee

The Trump administration nominated Paul Matey over the objection of both of his home-state senators in New Jersey. There is no record of any judicial nominee being confirmed over the objection of both home-state senators in U.S. history. Before nominating Matey, the White House consulted with a former Republican governor, Chris Christie, rather than the two sitting home-state senators, one of whom, Cory Booker (D), is a member of the Senate Judiciary Committee. Matey served as the deputy chief counsel in the governor's office during the Bridgegate scandal, in which Christie was alleged to have ordered the closing of access lanes to the George Washington Bridge from Fort Lee, New Jersey, in an act of political retribution against the Fort Lee mayor.

8. Eric Murphy, 6th Circuit

Nominated June 18, 2018; currently in committee

Eric Murphy was nominated to the 6th Circuit despite the strong opposition of his home-state senator, Sherrod Brown (D-OH).⁴⁸ As solicitor general of Ohio, Murphy defended the state's practice of purging voters from the rolls, making it harder for people of color, veterans, and low-income people to vote.⁴⁹ This case was infamously affirmed by a closely divided U.S. Supreme Court⁵⁰ earlier this year. Murphy also defended⁵¹ Ohio's law prohibiting same-sex marriage all the way up⁵² to the Supreme Court,⁵³ where he lost.

Some of the other clients he has defended include a school board⁵⁴ that refused to allow a student to use the bathroom that matched his gender identity, employers⁵⁵ who refused to provide their employees with contraceptive coverage, and tobacco companies⁵⁶ trying to avoid paying damages for the deaths their products directly caused.

9. Chad Readler, 6th Circuit Nominated June 18, 2018; currently in committee

Chad Readler was also nominated to the 6th Circuit over the strong opposition of Sen. Brown.⁵⁷ The day Readler was nominated, he filed a brief^{S8} for his employer, the U.S. Department of Justice, in the federal district court in Texas arguing for the elimination of the Affordable Care Act—including all protections for pre-existing conditions. In 2016, while a lawyer at the conservative firm Jones Day, Readler defended⁵⁹ the Trump campaign from allegations of voter intimidation in Ohio and supported⁶⁰ other restrictive voting laws in Ohio, including purging voter rolls and limiting early voting. Furthermore, Readler backed⁶¹ the Trump administration's policy of separating immigrant children from their parents at the border. He also filed a brief⁶² regarding the *Flores* agreement with the goal of removing the limit on the length of time that immigrant children may be detained.

10. Eric Miller, 9th Circuit

Nominated July 19, 2018; currently in committee

Eric Miller is another nominee whom the administration has put forward over the objection of both home-state senators representing the state of Washington. Miller has a well-documented record of anti-Native American litigation. Miller, who clerked for Supreme Court Justice Clarence Thomas, is perhaps best known for his role in litigating and winning cases 4 that, among other things, dismantled tribal sovereignty and denied aboriginal claims to lands.

He also has troubling views regarding the availability of class-action lawsuits⁶⁵ and corporate culpability for harms and illnesses such as mesothelioma.⁶⁶ Miller holds the distinction of being one of just a handful of judicial nominees formally opposed⁶⁷ by the National Congress of American Indians.

11. Allison Jones Rushing, 4th Circuit Nominated August 27, 2018; currently in committee

At 36 years old, Allison Jones Rushing is the youngest⁶⁸—though not the least-qualified⁶⁹—Trump judicial nominee yet. Having graduated from law school just 11 years ago, her record is sparse, but her short career is highly controversial and extreme. Rushing worked for Alliance Defending Freedom, which the Southern Poverty Law Center has classified as a hate group.⁷⁰ During her tenure there, she wrote an article⁷¹ that criticized the enforcement of the First Amendment's establishment clause, which prohibits Congress from establishing a national religion. In 2013, Rushing participated in a panel on same-sex marriage where she repeatedly referenced the late Supreme Court Justice Antonin Scalia's opinion that *United States v. Windsor*,⁷² which ruled the Defense of Marriage Act unconstitutional, was a departure from "traditional" ideas of marriage and morality.⁷³

12. Neomi Rao, District of Columbia Circuit Nominated November 14, 2018; currently in committee

Brett Kavanaugh's elevation to the Supreme Court left a vacancy on the U.S. Court of Appeals for the District of Columbia Circuit, often referred to as the second-most powerful court in the country. Trump is trying to fill it with Neomi Rao, a woman who has adopted a staunch position in favor of the demeaning, often alcohol-fueled practice of "dwarf-tossing." Rao has written two law review articles and a blog post in which she expresses her belief that outlawing the practice infringes on the right of the dwarf to be tossed. Of course, defending such actions has serious dignity and safety concerns, as outlined by CAP's Rebecca Cokley —never mind the fact that Rao has also led the administration's efforts to dismantle environmental, health, safety, and other important regulations. In 2016, Rao took millions of dollars from the Koch brothers to found a center at George Mason University's Antonin Scalia Law School for the "Study of the Administrative State," essentially transferring Rao's nickname as the "regulatory czar" to teaching students about eliminating government rules.

13. Ryan Bounds, 9th District Nominated January 8, 2018; withdrawn July 24, 2018

Ryan Bounds made national headlines twice this year. The first time, he became the first judicial nominee to be pushed through to the Senate floor over the objections⁸¹ of both of his home-state senators. The next was when he became the first of two federal judicial nominees this year whose nominations were torpedoed⁸² by Sen. Tim Scott (R-SC). The main qualms with Bounds' nomination from the perspective of the Republican Party's sole black senator were the fringe views⁸³ on multiculturalism and racism that Bounds repeatedly expressed while writing for the *Stanford Review*. Bounds went so far as to refer to "sensitivity" toward people of color and the LGBTQ community as a "pestilence" that "threatens to corrupt our scholastic experience and tear our student community asunder."

These are not the only terrible views he has expressed, but they were the ones that sunk him with Sen. Scott. Yet, considering that Senate Republicans gained two seats in the 2018 midterms, it is possible that Bounds will be re-nominated and more easily confirmed.

Conclusion

The days when conservatives argued for judicial restraint are long gone. Last year, President Trump confirmed 12 of his appellate nominees—the most any president has confirmed 85 during his first year in office. This year, he confirmed 18 more. Each of his judicial nominees has been like the last: narrow-minded elitists who are more concerned with protecting corporations and the powerful than everyday Americans. And before the end of 2018, Senate Republicans will try to confirm as many as possible of the remaining judicial nominees pending before them.

Hopefully, this task will be tougher given that Kavanaugh's nomination renewed millions of American's awareness of the courts' influence on the many issues about which they care. Trump's judicial nominees this year have been less qualified and more malicious than at any point in the nation's history; the Senate must refuse to confirm them.

Anthony Hanna is a campaign associate with the Center for American Progress Action Fund War Room. Abbey Meller is the organizing associate for Legal Progress at the Center for American Progress.

Endnotes

- 1 Kisha Bari, "Meet the People Who Are Putting Their Bodies on the Line to Protest Brett Kavanaugh," Elle, October 4, 2018, available at https://www.elle.com/culture/careerpolitics/a23583195/brett-kavanaugh-protest-photos/.
- 2 Ian Schwartz, "Dr. Christine Blasey Ford Opening Testimony: Brett Kavanaugh, The Boy Who Sexually Assaulted Me," Real Clear Politics, September 27, 2018, available at https:// www.realclearpolitics.com/video/2018/09/27/dr_christine_blasey_ford_brett_kavanaugh_the_boy_who_sexually assaulted me.html.
- 3 Alliance for Justice, "Trump's Confirmed Judges," available at https://www.afj.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/05/Confirmed-12.12.18.pdf (last accessed December 2018).
- 4 Alliance for Justice, "Pending Judicial Nominations: Nominees Pending on the Senate Floor" (2018), available at https://www.afj.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/05/ Pending-Nominees-12.12.18.pdf.
- 5 Burwell v. Hobby Lobby Stores Inc., 134 S.Ct. 2751 (June 30, 2014), available at https://scholar.google.com/scholar_cas e?case=5322529599500468186&q=burwell+v+hobby+lob by+stores+inc&hl=en&as_sdt=20006.
- 6 American Civil Liberties Union, "G.G. v. Gloucester County School Board," available at https://www.aclu.org/cases/ gg-v-gloucester-county-school-board (last accessed December 2018).
- 7 Moriah Balingit, "Court sides with transgender student in his fight to use the boys' bathroom," The Washington Post, May 22, 2018, available at https://www.washingtonpost. com/local/education/court-sides-with-transgenderstudent-in-his-fight-to-use-the-boys-bathroom/2018/0 5/22/96417800-5e03-11e8-9ee3-49d6d4814c4c_story. html?utm_term=.bb23c5851e36.
- 8 EWTN, "World Over 2015-07-02 Full Episode with Raymond Arroyo," YouTube, July 6, 2015, available at https:// www.youtube.com/watch?v=QtAlvFkCMwY; New Jersey Sen. Bob Menendez, "Menendez Opposes Fifth Circuit Court of Appeals Nominee," Press release, April 24, 2018, available at https://www.menendez.senate.gov/news-andevents/press/menendez-opposes-fifth-circuit-court-ofappeals-nominee.
- 9 Mance v. Sessions, 880 F.3d 183 (July 20, 2018), available at http://www.ca5.uscourts.gov/opinions/pub/15/15-10311-
- 10 State Bar of Wisconsin, "Federal Nominating Commission," available at https://www.wisbar.org/aboutus/governmentrelations/pages/federal-nominating-commission.aspx (last accessed December 2018).
- 11 Christopher Kang, "10 Things You Need to Know About Blue Slips," HuffPost, September 13, 2017, available at https://www.huffingtonpost.com/ entry/10-things-you-need-to-know-about-blue-slips_us 59b98494e4b02c642e4a1368.
- 12 Michael B. Brennan, "Bush's Judiciary," National Review, January 5, 2001, available at https://www.afj.org/wp content/uploads/2018/01/Brennan-QA-Clip-170-1.pdf.
- 13 Alliance for Justice, "AFJ Nominee Report: Michael Brennan" (2018), available at https://www.afj.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/01/AFJ-Report-Brennan.pdf.
- 14 State v. Lord, 723 NW 2d 425 (November 9, 2006), available at https://scholar.google.com/scholar_case?case=1468159 4801197672456&g=State+of+Wisconsin,+Plaintiff-Respon dent,+v.+Raymond+Lord,+Jr.,+Defendant-Appellant-Petiti oner&hl=en&as sdt=20006.
- 15 Greenfield Senior Hous. V, LLC v. Tannehill, 736 N.W.2d 543 (June 19, 2007), available at https://www.afj.org/wpcontent/uploads/2018/01/Greenfield-v-Tannehill.pdf.
- 16 Eric Ericson v. Phillip Frankenberry, No. 18-1845 (October 10, 2018), available at https://law.justia.com/cases/federal/ appellate-courts/ca7/18-1845/18-1845-2018-10-10.html.

- 17 Coral Davenport, Lisa Friedman and Maggie Haberman, "E.P.A. Chief Scott Pruitt Resigns Under a Cloud of Ethics Scandals," The New York Times, July 5, 2018, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2018/07/05/climate/scottpruitt-epa-trump.html.
- 18 Environmental Protection Agency et al. v. EME Homer City Generation et al., Nos. 12-1182 & 12-1183, available at http://4cleanair.org/Documents/EME-Homer-City-Statesand-Locals-Merits-Brief-10-31-13.pdf.
- Office of Texas Attorney General Greg Abbott, "Memorandum: Legal Analysis Supporting a Lawsuit Against Unlawful Presidential Action on Immigration," November 25, 2014, available at https://rewire.news/wp-content/ uploads/2017/03/Rewire-Responsive.pdf.
- 20 Brief of Amicus Curiae the State of Texas in support of petitioner, Shelby County, Alabama v. Eric H. Holder Jr. Supreme Court of the United States (January 2013) (No. 12-96), available at https://www.americanbar.org/content/ dam/aba/publications/supreme_court_preview/briefsv2/12-96_pet_amcu_texas.authcheckdam.pdf.
- Alliance for Justice, "AFJ Nominee Report: Andrew Oldham" (2018), available at https://www.afj.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/04/AFJ-Report-Andrew-Oldham.pdf.
- 22 Elliot Mincberg, "Confirmed Judges, Confirmed Fears: Trump Circuit Judge Casts Deciding Vote to Stop Remedy for Unconstitutional Imprisonment of Poor People," People for the American War, October 19, 2018, available at http:// www.pfaw.org/blog-posts/confirmed-judges-confirmedfears-trump-circuit-judge-casts-deciding-vote-to-stop remedy-for-unconstitutional-imprisonment-of-poorpeople/.
- 23 Civil Rights Litigation Clearinghouse, "Case Profile: O'Donnell v. Harris County," available at https://www. clearinghouse.net/detail.php?id=15377 (last accessed December 2018).
- 24 Bill Rankin, "Judge rejects challenge to state's 'fetal pain' abortion law," The Atlanta Journal Constitution, May 25, 2016, available at https://www.ajc.com/news/local/ judge-rejects-challenge-state-fetal-pain-abortion-law/ rOWQw1E7Wb50EGPIrMNWMJ/.
- 25 Brief of Amicus Curiae States of Michigan, Ohio, and 18 Other States in support of petitioners, Conestoga, Hobby Lobby, Mardel v. Kathleen Sebelius, et al., The Supreme Court of the United States (Nos. 13-354, 13-356), available at https://www.americanbar.org/content/dam/aba/publications/supreme_court_preview/briefs-v3/13-354-13-356_ amcu som.authcheckdam.pdf.
- 26 Brief of Amicus Curiae States of Louisiana, Utah, Texas, Alaska, Arizona, Arkansas, Georgia, Idaho, Kansas, Montana, Nebraska, North Dakota, Oklahoma, South Dakota, and West Virginia in support of respondents, James Obergefell, et. al. v. Richard Hodges, Director, Ohio Depart-ment of Health et. al., Respondents, Valeria Tanco et. al. v. Bill Haslam, Governor of Tennessee, et. al, Respondents, April Deboer et. al, v. Rick Snyder, Governor of Michigan, et. al, Respondents, Gregory Bourke, et. al, v. Steve Beshear, Governor of Kentucky, et. al., Respondents, The Supreme Court of the United States (Nos. 14-556, 14-562, 14-571, 14-574), available at http://sblog.s3.amazonaws.com/wp-content/ uploads/2015/04/14-556562571574bsacLouisiana.pdf.
- U.S. Senate Judiciary Committee, "Nomination of Britt Grant to the U.S. Court Appeals for the Eleventh Circuit: Questions for the Record, Questions from Senator Feinstein," available at https://www.judiciary.senate.gov/imo/ media/doc/Grant%20Responses%20to%20QFRs1.pdf (last accessed December 2018).
- 28 Brief of Amicus Curiae States of Georgia and Alabama in support of Appellees and Affirmance of the District Court's Decision, The U.S. Court of Appeals for the 10th Circuit (July 7, 2014) (Nos. 14-3062, 14-3072), available at https:// www.afj.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/05/Kobach-v.-U.S. Election-Assistance-Commn-No.-14-3062-10th-Cir.2014.pdf.

.....

- 29 Pennsylvania Sen. Bob Casey, "Casey: Judges Shouldn't Put Special Interests First, Can't Support David Porter," June 6, 2018, available at https://www.casev.senate.gov/ newsroom/releases/casey-judges-shouldnt-put-specialinterests-first-cant-support-david-porter.
- 30 Gillian McGoldrick, "Activists 'punt' Trump's judicial pick at Toomey's office with 25,000 signatures," PennLive, January 5, 2018, available at https://www.pennlive.com/politics/ index.ssf/2018/06/activists_punt_trumps_judicial.html.
- 31 Tracie Mauriello, "Pennsylvania's U.S. senators in controversial judicial deal," Pittsburgh Post-Gazette, April 8, 2014, available at https://www.post-gazette.com/news/ nation/2014/04/09/Casey-Toomey-in-middle-of-controversial-judicial-choice-Senators-caught-in-controversialjudicial-deal/stories/201404090083.
- 32 T. David Gordon, "Gay marriage, bigotry and the public interest," The Center for Vision and Values, August 7, 2013, available at http://www.visionandvalues.org/2013/08/gaymarriage-bigotry-and-the-public-interest/.
- 33 Mark Hendrickson, "Is the Federal Minimum Wage Unconstitutional?", The Center for Vision and Values, February 9, 2016, available at http://www.visionandvalues. org/2016/02/is-the-federal-minimum-wage-unconstitutional/
- 34 WCM-PA, "Founded Activist Lawyer's Organization To Oppose Nomination of Justice Sonia Sotomayor," The David Porter Files, May 3, 2017, available at http://dporterfiles. org/activist_lawyer/.
- 35 David J. Porter, "A Whirlwind Tour of the Supreme Court's Commerce Clause Jurisprudence," The Center for Vision and Values, April 2, 2012, available at https://www.visionandvalues.org/2012/04/a-whirlwind-tour-of-the-supremecourts-commerce-clause-jurisprudence/.
- 36 Catie Edmondson, "Trump's Judicial Nominees Take Heat but Largely Keep Marching Through Senate," The New York Times, December 11, 2018, available at https://www. nytimes.com/2018/12/11/us/politics/republicans-judgesconfirmation-votes.html.
- 37 Letter from Paul T. Moxley to Chuck Grassley and Dianne Feinstein, September 14, 2018, available at https://www. americanbar.org/content/dam/aba/uncategorized/ GAO/2018-9-14ChairtoGrassleyFeinstein-statementon-Jonathan Kobesnominee-Eighth CCA. authcheckdam.pdf.
- 38 Jennifer Bendery, "Senate Confirms Federal Judge Rated 'Not Qualified' To Serve," HuffPost, December 12, 2017, available at https://www.huffingtonpost. com/entry/senate-confirms-leonard-steven-grasz_ us_5a2ffeefe4b01598ac486379.
- 39 Patrick L. Gregory, "ABA Rates Another Trump 8th Circuit Nominee'Not Qualified' (1)," Bloomberg, September 17, 2018, available at https://www.bna.com/aba-rates-trump n73014482574/.
- 40 Jennifer Bendery, "GOP Confirms Another Trump Judge Who Was Rated 'Not Qualified' To Serve," HuffPost, December 11, 2018, available at https://www.huffingtonpost. com/entry/republicans-confirm-trump-judge-not-qualified_us_5c0fff13e4b0ac5371797422.
- 41 Planned Parenthood Minn. v. Rounds, 686 F .3d 889 (July 24, 2012), available at https://afj.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/08/Planned-Parenthood-Minn.-v.-Rounds_-686-F.3d-889-12-01-09.pdf.
- 42 Bixby Center for Global Reproductive Health, "Abortion not linked to increased risk of suicidal thoughts," available at https://bixbycenter.ucsf.edu/news/abortion-not-linkedincreased-risk-suicidal-thoughts (last accessed December 2018).
- 43 Rex Santus, "Mike Pence just cast a historic tie-breaking vote to confirm a judge the ABA called 'not qualified," Vice News, December 11, 2018, available at https://news.vice. com/en_us/article/qvqx5x/mike-pence-just-cast-a-historic-tie-breaking-vote-to-confirm-a-judge-the-aba-callednot-qualified.

- 44 Alliance for Justice, "Blue Slip Status for Pending Judicial Nominations" (2018), available at https://www.afj.org/wpcontent/uploads/2018/05/Blue-Slip-11.1.18.pdf.
- 45 Barry J. McMillion, "The Blue Slip Process for U.S. Circuit and District Court Nominations: Frequently Asked Ques tions" (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2017), available at https://fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/R44975.pdf.
- 46 U.S. Senate Judiciary Committee, "Ouestionnaire for Judicial Nominees, Public: Paul Brian Matey," available at https://www.judiciary.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/ Matey%20SJQ.pdf (last accessed December 2018).
- 47 David Shortell, "Former Christie lawyer grilled on Bridgegate ties in Judiciary nomination hearing," CNN, November 13, 2018, available at https://www.cnn.com/2018/11/13/ politics/chris-christie-paul-matey-federal-judge-nomineeiudiciary-hearing/index.html.
- 48 Alliance for Justice, "AFJ Nominee Report: Eric Murphy," available at https://www.afj.org/wp-content/ uploads/2018/06/Murphy-Full-Report-FINAL.pdf (last accessed December 2018).
- 49 Senator Sherrod Brown, "9:30 A.M., October 10, 2018," Twitter, available at https://twitter.com/sensherrodbrown/ status/1050032628236201984
- 50 SCOTUSblog, "Husted v. A. Philip Randolph Institute," available at http://www.scotusblog.com/case-files/cases/ husted-v-philip-randolph-institute/ (last accessed December 2018).
- 51 DeBoer v. Snyder, 772 F.3d 388 (August 6, 2014), available at https://scholar.google.com/scholar_case?case=514 8154961879531966&q=debour+v.+snydner&hl=en& as_sdt=20006.
- 52 Obergefell v. Hodges, No.14-3057 (November 6, 2014), available at http://www.opn.ca6.uscourts.gov/opinions. pdf/14a0275p-06.pdf.
- 53 Casetext, "Obergefell v. Hodges," available at https:// casetext.com/case/obergefell-v-hodges (last accessed December 2018).
- 54 G.G. v. Gloucester County School Board, 822 F.3d 709 (April 16, 2016), available at https://scholar.google.com/scholar_ case?case=8559666395330509814&hl=en&as sdt=6&as vis=1&oi=scholarr.
- 55 Alliance for Justice, "Catholic Diocese of Nashville v. Sebelius," available at https://afj.org/wp-content/ uploads/2018/09/CATHOLIC-DIOCESE-OF-NASHVILLEv.-SEBELIUS_-2012-U.S.-Di.pdf (last accessed December
- 56 R. J. Reynolds Tobacco Company v. Franklin D. Campbell, (December 11, 2011), available at http://sblog.s3.amazonaws. com/wp-content/uploads/2012/01/RJ-Reynolds-v-Campbell-Cert-Petition.pdf.
- 57 Sherrod Brown, Senator for Ohio, "Brown Will Not Support Judge Nominees Who Worked To Strip Ohioans of Their Rights," available at https://www.brown.senate.gov/ newsroom/press/release/brown-will-not-support-judgenominees-who-worked-to-strip-ohioans-of-their-rights (last accessed December 2018).
- 58 Alliance for Justice, "Texas v. US Federal Defendants' Memorandum in Response to Plaintiffs' Application for Preliminary Injunction," available at https://www.afj.org/ wp-content/uploads/2018/06/Texas-v-USA-CA.pdf (last accessed December 2018.
- 59 Dan Berman and Ariane de Vogue, "Appeals court rules in favor of Trump campaign on Ohio voter intimidation," CNN, November 6, 2016, available at https://www.cnn. com/2016/11/04/politics/trump-clinton-voter-intimidation/index.html.
- 60 Alliance for Justice, "Ne. Ohio Coalition for the Homeless v. Husted," available at https://www.afj.org/wp-content/ uploads/2018/06/Ne.-Ohio-Coalition-for-the-Homelessv.-Husted-2016-U.S.-App.-LEXIS-18451.pdf (last accessed December 2018).

- 61 Alliance for Justice, "MS. L. v. U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement," available at https://www.afj.org/wp-content/ uploads/2018/06/MS-L-v-US-ICA.pdf (last accessed December 2018).
- 62 Jenny Lisette Flores v. Jefferson B. Sessions III, Case No. CV 85-4544-DMG (June 21, 2018), available at https://assets. documentcloud.org/documents/4549953/Flores-Noticeof-Motion-and-Motion-Re-Settlement.pdf.
- 63 Alliance for Justice, "AFJ Nominee Report: Eric Miller," available at https://www.afj.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/10/ Miller-Report-Final.pdf (last accessed December 2018).
- 64 Richard Walker, "Trump's 9th Circuit Court nominee has record of litigating cases against Tribes," Indian Country Today, August 9, 2018, available at https://newsmaven. io/indiancountrytoday/news/trump-s-9th-circuit-courtnominee-has-record-of-litigating-cases-against-tribesvgOXNDpPUkKd3qXMTt2IXw/.
- 65 Tech Afj, "October 9, 2015 2015 Supreme Court Watch," YouTube, October 19, 2018, available at https://www. youtube.com/watch?v=a16tb4d3J5k.
- 66 FindLaw, "Walston v. Boeing Company," available at https:// caselaw.findlaw.com/wa-supreme-court/1678493.html (last accessed December 2018)
- 67 Letter from Jefferson Keel and John Echohawk to Charles Grassley Dianne Feinstein, August 21, 2018, available at http://www.ncai.org/policy-issues/tribal-governance/ legal-judicial/NCAI_NARF_Re_Eric_Miller_9th_Circuit.pdf.
- 68 Niels Lesniewski, "Even Without Democrats, Trump Judicial Nominee Gets Some Tough Questions," Roll Call, October 17, 2018, available at https://www.rollcall.com/news/ politics/even-without-democrats-trump-judicial-nomineegets-tough-questions.
- 69 Josh Gerstein and Seung Min Kim, "Two Trump judge nominees out after criticism," *Politico*, December 13, 2017, available at https://www.politico.com/story/2017/12/13/ brett-talley-trump-nominee-withdraws-295322.
- 70 Southern Poverty Law Center, "Alliance Defending Freedom," available at https://www.splcenter.org/fightinghate/extremist-files/group/alliance-defending-freedom (last accessed December 2018).
- 71 Jordan Lorence and Allison Jones, "Nothing to Stand On: 'Offended Observers' and the Ten Commandments," Engage 6 (12) (2005): 138-143, available at https://fedsoccms-public.s3.amazonaws.com/update/pdf/B22wZwm-R6ZBq5SEsPA5qbyWBvQa7FMQ8k1MyDSo8.pdf.
- 72 Oyez, "United States v. Windsor," available at https://www. oyez.org/cases/2012/12-307 (last accessed December
- 73 Allison Jones, "Enemies of Mankind: Religion and Morality in the Supreme Court's Same-Sex Marriage Jurisprudence," Alliance for Justice, October 30, 2013, available at https:// www.afj.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/10/Rushing Religion-and-Morality-in-the-Suprme-Courts-Same-Sex-Marriage-Jurisprudence.pdf.

- 74 Khorri Atkinson, "Trump nominates Neomi Rao to replace Kavanaugh on D.C. Circuit Court," Axios, November 13, 2018, available at https://www.axios.com/neomi-raodc-circuit-nomination-donald-trump-69a0b55a-40d6-4864-98ab-fad639465e35.html.
- 75 Stephanie Mencimer, "Trump's Nominee to Replace Kavanaugh Is a Staunch Defender of Dwarf-Tossing," Mother Jones, November 16, 2018, available at https://www. motherjones.com/politics/2018/11/neomi-rao-dwarftossing-kayanaugh-replacement/.
- 76 Rebecca Cokley, "12.27 p.m., November 16, 2018," Twitter, available at https://twitter.com/RebeccaCokley/status/1063498713287573504.
- Steve Eder, "Neomi Rao, the Scholar Who Will Help Lead Trump's Regulatory Overhaul," The New York Times, July 9, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/07/09/ business/the-scholar-who-will-help-lead-trumps-assaulton-rules.html.
- 78 Susan Syrluga, "It's official: George Mason's law school is named in honor of Antonin Scalia," The Washington Post, May 17, 2016, available at https://www.washingtonpost. com/news/grade-point/wp/2016/05/17/its-officialgeorge-masons-law-school-is-named-in-honor-of-antoninscalia/?utm term=.1f04cf6713e7.
- 79 Antonin Scalia Law School, "The C. Boyden Gray Center for the Study of the Administrative State," available at https:// administrativestate.gmu.edu/ (last accessed December
- 80 Rebecca Ballhaus, "Trump Names Neomi Rao to Kavanaugh's Circuit Court Seat," The Wall Street Journal, November 1, 2018, available at https://www.wsj.com/articles/ trump-names-neomi-rao-to-kavanaughs-circuit-courtseat-1542139755.
- 81 The Leadership Conference, "Oppose the Confirmation of Ryan Bounds to the U.S. Court of Appeals for the Ninth Circuit," February 22, 2018, available at https://civilrights. org/oppose-the-confirmation-of-ryan-bounds-to-the-u-scourt-of-appeals-for-the-ninth-circuit/.
- 82 Karoun Demirijan, "White House withdraws judicial nominee Rvan Bounds, after GOP realizes he didn't have votes for confirmation," The Washington Post, July 19, 2018, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/powerpost/senategop-withdraws-judicial-nominee-ryan-bounds-deliveringa-blow-to-trumps-court-plans/2018/07/19/0d81ff50-8b83-11e8-8aea-86e88ae760d8_story. html?noredirect=on&utm_term=.c5b969fefa30.
- 83 Ryan Bounds, "Race-Think: A Stanford Phenomenon?", The Stanford Review, February 27, 1995, available at https:// www.afj.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/01/Race-Think-A-Stanford-Phenomenon.pdf.
- 84 Ryan Bounds, "Lo! A Pestilence Stalks Us," The Stanford Review, October 10, 1994, available at https://www.afj.org/ wp-content/uploads/2018/01/Lo-a-Pestilence-Stalks-Us.pdf.
- 85 Khorri Atkinson, "Trump has now appointed most ever federal appeals judges in 1st year," Axios, December 14, 2017, available at https://www.axios.com/trump-has-nowappointed-most-ever-federal-appeals-judges-in-1st-year-1513388665-b0f7cc3c-1b90-4a34-b63f-427a4ee9fe84.html.